
Feet eight inches apart. Front pointing forward, back foot perpendicular, heels in line. Bend the 
knees, half squat. Front arm bent, elbow at chest level, forearm parallel to ground. 

"Annie, please tell me what Bernie's doing wrong," said Coach Dan. Bernie's eyes grew bigger, 
the smile on his face shriveling. Butch, standing along with Bernie in en garde position, looked 
nervously at Bernie. 

Annie, also in line with the others, stepped forward and coughed, then turned to examine Bernie's 
stance. "Well . . . his front elbow's too far away from his body, and he's leaning forward." 

"It's all in the back arm," said Coach Dan, walking behind Bernie, whose eyes followed the coach 
as he remained motionless. Grabbing the boy's back arm, which was extended high above his 
head as if he had been asking permission to go to the bathroom, Coach Dan brought it down until 
the upper arm was in line with and straight back from the shoulder. He then bent the elbow, 
pointed the forearm up, then forced Bernie's wrist to bend down, fingers pointed back at his body. 
"Keep the wrist limp," Coach Dan said, walking back to his position in front of the team. "Don't let 
your back arm become a distraction, but don't let it be a hindrance either. You can't  use it to 
block -- that's a penalty" he said, looking quickly to Butch, "but you do need it to help keep your 
body in balance. 

"Annie, please demonstrate." 

Annie walked next to Coach Dan, and turned to her three teammates. Butch noted where she 
planted her right foot -- toes pointed in line with her body, heel slightly forward of her shoulder. He 
estimated the heel of her back foot was about a step and a half behind the front, back heel in line 
with the front heel and slightly behind the line of her back shoulder, toes pointed out to her left. 

Annie then extended her right arm forward, elbow bent slightly and close to her body(about a 
hand's width away was Butch's guess), forearm tilted up so that her hand was at chest level. She 
brought her left arm behind her, elbow bent deeply so that her forearm leaned toward her body, 
her limp wrist nearly touching her shoulder. 

The bend in her knees was slight, but the impact it had on her appearance was dramatic to 
Butch. Annie seemed to instantly become a different person, not the pleasant girl who had been 
solicitously helpful to him during that practice (Butch's first), but an aggressor, a human weapon, 
coiled and anxious for someone to give her a reason to unleash her attack. Although she was 
unarmed, Butch easily envisioned a weapon extending threateningly from her hand at an invisible 
foe. She bounced in her crouch, her knees seeming to be on springs, her body stored with a 
martial energy that waited to be released, up through her arm, into the foil, charging into the tip of 
her blade and finally releasing, striking her opponent, hitting, scoring. 

Annie laughed when Butch told her she had looked like a dancer. It's all those classes my parents 
took me to when I was a kid. What was it, she said, tilting eyes and head upward a moment, 
ballet at 6 -- that lasted about three months. Oh yes, hula -- there's some pictures of me in a 
grass skirt that I never want you to see! Butch mentioned that he remembering seeing her in a 
gymnastics story in the paper last year. Oh yes, I've been going to Gabin's gym for as long as I 
can remember. I still go there once a week, to work out, not on the team, haven't been for a 
couple years. Definitely helps with the fencing -- the footwork, the balance. It looks like all arm 
motions, weapons clanging against each other, but the reality is, you fence with your feet.  

Butch turned to the sacks that he and Coach Dan had been standing over, and saw that Annie 
had picked out a uniform, and was searching for another. "Think I know which one should work 
for you," she said toward Butch. 

"Let me guess. You've got a jacket nobody else can wear because it's so small." 

Annie smiled. "Well, at least it will be clean," she said, pulling a jacket from the sack and handing 
it to Butch. She then showed him how to put it on, stepping one leg through the crotch strap first, 
then sliding your arms through the sleeves. "Don't even try to do the back zipper by yourself," she 
said. "Always ask for help. If you ever get your own jacket, you can get one that zips up the side, 
like the Coach's." 



"Why don't you have your own jacket?" asked Butch. 

"Nobody on the team does," said Annie. "Jackets are expensive." 

"Yeah, but . . ." 

"But I’m a Hutchinson, is that what you're saying?" asked Annie. 

Butch smiled shyly. 

"There's a lot you don't know about my family," said Annie. 

When I fence, I use the best parts of me. I use my intellect and creativity to come up with a 
strategy to defeat my opponent, my athleticism and agility when executing my strategy, my 
balance and poise to maintain control throughout the bout, my conditioning and perseverance to 
stay on top of my game at all times. When I fence, I feel complete. 

All those lessons my parents took me to when I was a child -- ballet, gymnastics, swimming -- 
helped me prepare for the physical demands of fencing, and my music lessons, and the chess 
and debate clubs I joined, all that prepared me for the mental demands of the sport. And yes, all 
of it was preparation, because while I enjoyed all the activity -- I couldn't get enough -- and will 
always love my parents for taking me to all those lessons, I would end all of my lessons feeling 
there was something missing, as if I had appreciated a good meal but felt a spice or ingredient 
was missing that I could not identify. It was not until I started fencing that I finally felt sated, that I 
had found an activity that could challenge me enough to keep me interested, keep me from 
looking for new challenges. 

The athletic director had been surprised four years ago when Coach Dan asked to use the 
cafeteria for practices. He had fully expected Dan to ask for a free afternoon in the gym that 
simply didn't exist. But that request never came. "No, give me the cafeteria," Coach Dan had 
said. "The tables and benches are rolled up against the wall at the end of lunch, and it's swept by 
day's end. And the tiles -- the tiles are perfect!" Coach Dan was certainly the first coach of any 
sport to prefer the treated wood flooring of the gym to the polished linoleum of the cafeteria. 

It was the patterns on the floor that had attracted his attention. The cafeteria floor was 
predominantly black, with long rectangles of white tiles arrayed in five rows and three columns. 
After receiving funding to start the fencing team, Coach Dan had counted the one-foot squares in 
each rectangle and confirmed his instinctual impression -- at six wide and eight long, each of the 
fifteen white rectangles in the cafeteria was almost the exact dimensions of a fencing strip (about 
a half foot too narrow and a couple feet too long, but more than adequate for practice), and with 
three feet of black tile separating each rectangle he could comfortably (and more importantly, 
safely) hold several fencing bouts simultaneously. With a few strips of masking tape that could be 
easily removed at the end of each practice, he had a nearly perfect environment for his fencing 
practices. 

Large windows on the west side of the room let in the autumnal sun, which splashed diagonally 
across the floor and illuminated the other side of the room, where the tables and benches were 
rolled up against the wall, visible and aromatic evidence of that day's lunch menu evident in the 
dusty grime of their black wheels suspended in the air.  

Advance. Lift the front foot, toes first, then the heel, push from the back, bring the front foot 
forward, land the heel first, then the toes. Lift the back foot, bring it forward, land it. Retreat. Lift 
the back foot, push backwards from the front foot, land the back foot, lift the heel of the front, 
bring it back. 

Annie was already in the cafeteria when Butch arrived at the first practice. On one of the walls 
she had taped a white poster, a couple feet square, on which were a series of concentric, dashed 
circles. The middle circle was solid red. Butch stood at the door a moment as he entered, 
watching as Annie, standing a few feet in front of the poster, foil in hand which she then pointed 
forward as she lifted her right foot, pushed forward her body from the rear leg, landing finally on 
her front foot, the tip of her foil hitting the poster just under the red circle. Annie frowned.  



"Glad you could make it," called a voice behind Butch, who turned only to see Coach Dan walk 
briskly past him. Butch saw he was carrying two large canvas bags, which he lowered gently to 
the floor when he reached the center of the cafeteria.  Turning to Butch, he called, "you stay 
here," then pointed past Butch. "you remember where the masks are?" 

Butch turned to see Bernie, who had appeared next to Annie. Calling "sure," he then waved and 
nodded to Butch, and, before exiting the cafeteria, turned to Annie with a smile that was broader 
and more exuberant than Butch had ever seen, or could even have imagined coming from him. 
Annie returned his smile with a wink as he turned to leave. 

I've always enjoyed sports, but fencing's the first sport I've tried where I've had any success. 
Coach Dan has a lot to do with that -- he really spends time with me, explains what I'm doing 
wrong, how to do things better. He didn't push me to get into tournaments until the spring, after I 
had been practicing all winter. And he was right, I actually won a couple of bouts my first 
tournament. Our first tournament this year is going to be in a couple weeks, and I'm looking 
forward to it. 

"Halt," called Coach Dan. Rex stepped away from Bernie, the two equipped for sparring in one of 
the cafeteria's white rectangles. "Attack right," said Coach Dan, nodding towards Rex, "parry and 
riposte left," now nodding towards Bernie, "second intention from the right, he tries twice," Coach 
Dan said, the last comment directed toward Double-J, standing behind and to the left of Rex, his 
hand raised disinterested. 

"First attack missed," said Double-J. Coach Dan, showing only the slightest surprise, then turned 
to Annie, standing behind and to Bernie's left and with her hand down, about the riposte. 

"No," Annie replied. Coach Dan then turned to Butch, also standing behind Bernie and on the 
other side of the white rectangle. "No," said Butch. 

Coach Dan agreed with them, then turned to Double-J, who was now looking out the window. The 
autumn wind had picked up that afternoon, sending brown leaves and gray garbage swirling past 
the bay windows. 

Coach Dan called to Double-J, who snapped to embarrassed attention. "Yes, hit," he said. 

"That's bout, then," called Coach Dan, who then called for Rex and Bernie to shake hands. The 
shake accomplished, Coach Dan then called to Bernie. "You're parrying well, but not hitting with 
your ripostes. You're in too close again -- we've been through this a lot. You're stepping forward 
with your parries, so that when you riposte your weapon point is past your opponent. You don't 
get any points for standing your ground -- retreat, then riposte. Understand?" 

Bernie nodded, and turned away. Butch walked up to him, but before he could speak he saw 
Annie also approach Bernie, reaching behind him to undo his tunic. Bernie smiled. 

Oh yes, I remember the Bark Bay Little League, Bernie said as he and Butch straddled the 
benches at the lunch table. Took me almost two years to figure out that no, it wasn't the other 
kids job to throw the ball softer to me. Then there was junior high basketball. Didn't we feel great 
when we made that team, even though we knew it was a no-cut sport. Butch laughed. During 
those first practices I felt like I knew what I was doing, but then after sitting me the first two games 
the coach put me in five minutes into our third game, and when I started to play it was like I had 
forgotten everything I had learned in practice. It was a disaster, and I felt relieved when the coach 
took me out. 

A loud metallic sound burst from the doors on the outside wall. Butch turned and saw Double-J 
walking swiftly toward Coach Dan. "We have to talk," he said, pointing to the Coach. 

"Seeing as how it's fruitless to try to stop you from talking," said Coach Dan, his voice trailing off 
as he motioned Double-J to follow him to the far corner of the cafeteria. 

Call me Double-J. Stands for John Johnston, a name so ordinary that it demands a unique 
nickname. Problem was, I never liked the sound of JJ since the first time I remember hearing it, 
and by the time I was eight I realized that despite my objections that nickname was going to stick 



like a facial birthmark. One day that summer my uncle called me JJ, and when I reflexively asked 
him to not call me that, fully expecting to be brushed off with a patronizing laugh, he shrugged 
and said, "well, we've got to do something about that double J in your name." And it sounded so 
much more original, creative than any other nickname I had ever heard, for myself or anyone 
else, that I decided that being Double-J was what I wanted. 

Annie laughed, smiling at Butch. "Started taking dance lessons when I was five," she said. 
"Parents wouldn't let me stop until I took up gymnastics at 11. It's all in the feet," she said, pinging 
down at hers. "Balance is the name of the game. You fence with your feet -- what you do with 
your upper body is all an extension of what you do with your feet." 

Double-J swore and stepped forward, the Coach turning to him with a look that visibly feigned 
surprise. "Listen, you two," he said, pointing to Butch and then Kassandra, "don't listen to the 
ballerina here. How many bouts have you actually won?" Annie angrily did not respond. "This 
game is about quickness and aggression. It's combat, not a dance. It's up to you, but you can 
either choose to look good like the princess over here, or actually win bouts. Your choice." 

"All right then," said Coach Dan. "I think this is our crew tonight. Rex, can you get everyone lined 
up please?" 

Fencing is a pure sport, not the contrived spectacle that is most other sports. It’s also not 
dominated by money and greed, like the others. I’m going to miss the sport when I graduate – 
there’s no chance of me going to college, and I’m not expecting to have the money to join a club. 
So this is it for me – I want to make an impression in my last year, and nobody’s going to stop 
me. 

Kneeling over the canvas bag, Double-J handed Kassandra a foil, saying “try this.” She grasped 
the handle with her left hand, raised the weapon until its uneven, dented blade was parallel to the 
floor. 

“Hook!” yelled Double-J. Kassandra nearly dropped the foil. 

“A lefty, eh?” called Coach Dan, walking over to them. “Haven’t had one in a couple years.” 

“Johnny?” said Double-J with a laugh. “He quit, or graduate?” 

“Both. Dropped the team as a senior last year, said he needed to focus on college. Guess it 
worked out for him – he’s at State now, he’s on the fencing team too, learning epee.” 

Butch walked forward. “He’s on the team with Miles? How’s he doing?” 

Coach Dan hesitated. Butch could tell he was choosing his next words carefully. “Miles . . . has 
other priorities this year.” 

Lunge. Extend the weapon arm, push from the back leg, kick out the front foot, full extension on 
the back leg, balance with the back arm flying back parallel to the rear leg, thrust the weapon arm 
forward, on target. 

The fall rain misted through Butch's jacket as he walked home from school.  A car horn sound 
briefly behind him - he turned to see a brown, two-door coupe with rounded fenders pull beside 
him. He had seen the car at school several times, never this close. He saw Double-J leaning into 
the passenger seat from behind the wheel, and motioning to him to enter. 

Butch opened the door, called "hey." 

"Yeah, hey," replied Double-J, "get in the car already, the interior's getting wet." 

"Where you going?" 

Double-J rolled his eyes so visibly that it was nearly audible. "Where I go after I drop you off is my 
business. Get in the car." 

"Where are you taking me?" 



"Uh," Double-J said with an exaggerated look of confusion. His face suddenly brightened. "How 
about home!" 

"Home?" 

"Yes!" 

"My home?" 

"Yes, I am offering you a ride home, now get in the car before I change my mind and run you 
over." 

"Do you know where I live?" 

"No, but I was thinking of torturing you to get that information." 

"But it's pretty far away." 

"That's cool, we can continue this scintillating conversation on the way." 

"But -- " 

"JESUS H CHRIST ON A BIKE, GET IN THE GODDAMN CAR!"  

Hold the foil with the palm up. It’s a weapon, not a baseball bat, you hit with the tip not the blade, 
holding the foil palm up allows you to use your wrist instead of your arm. Parry with swift 
movements of the wrist, no more than six inches to your target side, four inches the non-target 
side. 

Butch lunged at Double-J, who blocked with a swift parry and struck an immediate riposte to 
Butch's chest. 

Butch stepped back, nodded. "You got me," he said, giggling. Double-J did not respond until he 
saw Butch advancing at him again. 

Double-J coiled into en garde position, surprised but undaunted. Butch lunged at him again, 
Double-J responding with the same parry - riposte -- but this time, Butch blocked him with a 
counter-parry. 

"Ha!" cried Butch. Double-J stepped back, nodding his head back in a nonplused fashion. 

Butch lunged at him again, Double-J parried and riposted, and as Butch moved to counter-parry, 
Double-J flicked his wrist down, his foil ducking under Butch's arm, then brought back up after 
Butch's foil sailed by with another quick flick of the wrist up. A quick extension, and the point of 
Double-J's foil landed in the direct center of Butch's chest. 

Butch stepped back. "Wow!" he exclaimed. "Cool!" 

Double-J straightened his knees, stood fully erect. "Enjoying yourself?" 

"Having a blast!" 

Double-J turned, shaking his head. 

"You're not comfortable around me, are you?" said Butch. 

"What makes you say that?" asked Double-J. 

"I see how you interact with everyone else -- loud, in your face. Me, you hardly say two words to 
me." 

Double-J smiled. "OK, I'll be honest. Most of these conversations start off with 'Don't take this 
personally,' but I'm not going to insult your intelligence. You know it's personal." 

"Your honesty is appreciated," replied Butch, with a tone that implied an unstated "I guess" at the 
end. 



"A lot of it's background. Your father, the good Reverend, is someone I had a big falling out with 
several years ago. You're bearing the brunt of that. 

"But it's more than just your father, or your family's religion. It's how you fence. You take the 
biggest satisfaction out of the smallest discoveries. It's -- embarrassing. Things we all take for 
granted, you see as a big discovery. You do know that, right?" 

"I've figured it out." 

"So do you enjoy being so naive? Don't you find it a little embarrassing to be so easily 
impressed?" 

"What's there to be embarrassed about?" asked Butch, inquisitively rather than defensively. "I 
have no control over what you think about me, and anyway, I get the feeling you're a little too -- 
let's just say, strong-willed -- for me to change your mind. Is that fair?" 

"I make no apology for being resolute when I'm right," said Double-J. 

"That's how I feel too. If I'm being honest, truthful, I don't see any reason to be embarrassed." 

Double-J laughed. "OK, let's get one thing straight -- we're not the same, never will be. But your 
sincere, I'll give you that. And I can appreciate sincerity, there's not enough of that in this world. I 
believe," he said, placing his foil in his left hand and extending his right to Butch, "we have a 
found a basis for the two of us to finally appreciate each other." 

Butch smiled, extended his right hand and clasped Double-J's. "You are an -- odd man, Double-J. 
But an honest one." 

Advance. Advance advance. Retreat. Double advance. Retreat. Extend, lunge. Recover. 
Advance. Retreat. Double retreat. Advance. Extend, lunge. 

Coach Dan motioned to Rex, told him to "work with Butch for a while." Rex nodded, and 
summoned Butch to an empty white rectangle. 

Rex turned to Butch, commanded him to get en garde. Butch put his right foot forward, toes 
pointed at Rex, bent his knees and extended his right arm forward. Rex nodded, held his right 
palm up to Butch, walked over. "Couple things," he said, reaching for Butch's right elbow. "Keep 
your weapon arm closer to your body, makes it easier to defend yourself. And your back arm," he 
said, moving behind Butch and reaching over to grab Butch's left wrist, "needs to be all the way 
back, out of the way." He pulled Butch's arm back, and nudged his left foot back with his toe. 
"Getting your rear leg back will help with keeping your arm out of your target area. Do that in a 
competition and you lose a point, I've seen people lose bouts because of this." 

It was two years ago, my second year of high school - first year really, most of the ninth grade 
classes were in the same wing of the school building as the middle school, we even used the 
middle school gym and cafeteria - there was a flyer on the bulletin board in the cafeteria line, big 
one, bright colors on a black background - had a large picture of an mustachioed actor thrusting a 
rapier at the camera. I heard someone behind me ask who that was, and I said that was Errol 
Flynn, in "Robin Hood," thought everyone knew that. So I looked at the flyer, saw it was a notice 
of the fencing club, and I was stunned. Fencing? Here, at this school? You're joking, right? 

You see, I had always been fascinated by fencing. Robin Hood was my earliest memory -- Robin 
and the Sheriff dueling in the castle, their elongated shadows dancing on the castle walls behind 
them -- then there was Zorro, Three Musketeers, Cyrano -- these were my superheroes, because 
while they were all legends they could all be real. But, of course, only real in a world far different 
than the one my family and I lived in. 

But now -- a fencing team in my school? Was this real? I went to my first practice fully expecting 
to be disappointed. I remember not talking to anyone, hanging out by myself in the remotest part 
of the gym, not wanting to be recognized, because this didn't seem real, I didn't want to be 
disappointed. Coach Dan finally saw me, invited me to suit up, and at first I said no but he 
wouldn't let me walk away without at least trying. The first time I lifted a foil, nothing felt so right in 
my hands. It felt like my hand was made to lift that weapon. 



Butch heard a sound behind him, and turned to see Double-J walking away from Coach Dan, the 
young man's arms raised above his head, hung low and jerking quickly side to side as if he was 
trying to dismiss an unpleasant odor. 

A moment later Coach Dan walked towards the team, his gaze fixed as firmly towards them as it 
was firmly fixed away from Double-J. "Rex, get the team lined up," he said. "Let's start with some 
footwork." 

I enjoy fencing because of the culture. I enjoy the fact that my rivals are also my friends, that 
those I compete against want to see me succeed almost as much as they want to defeat me. 
There is a chivalry, a nobility among fencers that you just don't see anywhere else. Fencing isn't 
about winning, about competing, it's about how you live your life. 

Coach Dan called halt. Rex retreated back from his lunge, as Double-J coughed. 

"Attack left," Coach Dan said, pointing his head in Rex's direction, then "parry riposte from the 
right," motioning toward Double-J, "then a second intention from the left" -- Coach Dan now 
looked directly at Butch -- "he attacks twice." 

Butch saw that Annie and Kassandra, standing behind and to either side of Double-J, both had 
their arms raised. He looked quickly at Bernie, standing on the other side of the white rectangle 
and, like Butch, behind Rex. Bernie also had his hand raised. 

"The FIRST attack from the left?" Coach Dan asked, looking at Butch. 

Butch hesitated. "Options are yes, no, off-target, or abstain." 

 Butch said, "I . . . he hit. I think." 

"Then you need to raise your hand," said Coach Dan. Both Rex and Double-J were turned toward  
Butch, staring facelessly at him behind the metal beehive of their masks. 

Butch raised his hand. 

"I saw two attacks," said Coach Dan. "Did he hit with the first." 

Butch nodded. "You need to speak," said Coach Dan. Double-J shuffled his feet, his sneakers 
squeaking the tile. 

"Yes," said Butch. 

Coach Dan turned to Bernie. "Abstain." 

"I abstain as well," said Coach Dan. "Touch left." Double-J shook his head, and turned his back to 
Butch. 

Advance. Advance. Extend - lunge. Always extend first, get the right of way, lunge and hit. Again. 
Back to en garde. Advance. Advance. Retreat. Extend - lunge. Good. 

Coach Dan heard Rex call to him as he opened the bag of jackets. He turned to see a look of 
concern on they teen's young face. 

"Coach?" he said with a voice that was uncomfortable to hear. "I'm -- is it OK if -- I'm not at 
practice?" 

"Of course, Rex. Everything OK?" 

"Yes. Well, no -- it's my mom. No, wait - it's OK, I just need to get home." 

"Can I do anything to help?" said Coach Dan. 

Rex frowned at the floor as if the sight displeased him. "No.-- I just need to get home." 

Keep your elbow in line with your body. Your elbow should never move laterally. When parrying 
to either your right or left, pivot your lower arm from the elbow. Think of a windshield wiper -- the 
base of the wiper is like your elbow, stationary. Your lower arm, from the elbow down, that's the 
arm of the wiper, and your foil is the wiper blade. Your wrist, it's like the hinge that connects the 



wiper arm to the blade, it pivots as well, just not as much as your elbow. Keep the wrist parallel to 
your body, not turning over. 

"Mask on," Rex commanded Kassandra, who readily complied, as Butch looked on. Rex stepped 
in front of her, held his left palm up. "I'm going to do some basic attacks," he said, "and I just want 
you to parry, no riposte. Understood?" Kassandra nodded. 

Rex crouched down into en garde position, and pointed his foil at Kassandra. Extending his right 
arm, Rex then walked forward a step, the point of his weapon aimed directly at her chest. 
Kassandra swung her arm across his body, her foil blocking Rex's lightly, ting. 

"Freeze," called Rex, then walked forward and grabbed Kassandra 's foil. "Look at your arm. See 
where your upper arm is?" Kassandra pointed with her right hand -- "no," Rex called, "that's your 
forearm, your upper arm's between your elbow and shoulder" -- Kassandra adjusted the direction 
of her right hand -- "yes. See how it's all the way across your chest?" Kassandra nodded. "That's 
a powerful parry, but it leaves you out of position for a disengage. Let's do that again," he called, 
releasing his hold on Kassandra 's foil and stepping backwards. 

Rex extended his foil again, and as he walked forward Butch moved to parry the blade. Yet this 
time Rex flicked his wrist down and slightly to his left, under and around Butch's attempted parry, 
then lunged forward and landed the tip of his foil against Butch's chest. 

Rex stood up fully, drawing his foil back away from Butch. "Because your parry was so wide, you 
weren't in position to respond to my disengage," Rex said. "Make your parries short, use your 
elbow and wrist, not your arms." 

Advance, advance. Retreat. Jump back -- lift the back foot while pushing back from the front foot. 
Jump forward -- lift the front foot, push strong from the rear. Advance. Double advance. Retreat, 
extend, lunge. 

Kassandra had suddenly appeared, Butch seeing her talking to Annie half-way through a 
practice. They were standing next to the tables and benches rolled up against the wall. He hadn't 
seen her walk in, it was as if she had emerged from behind the dusty grime of the tables, like a 
spirit walking into a field from the woods. 

It was the first time Butch had seen her since the demonstration. Butch walked over to hear Annie 
ask, "You're here for fencing, right?" Kassandra nodded. "Well, let's get you a uniform," said 
Annie, grabbing the other girl's wrist and walking in the direction of the canvas sacks. Yet 
Kassandra remained still, her arm rising slightly as Annie pulled away then dropping fast as she 
lost her grip, her face blank and unaffected by the activity. Butch thought Kassandra looked like a 
department store mannequin. 

Annie turned back to her. "You want to fence?" Kassandra nodded, but when Annie extended her 
hand to her, she shook her head. 

"I'm a little confused," Annie said, not disguising her frustration. 

Butch stepped forward. "It's OK," he said to Kassandra. "Coach Dan takes it easy on you at the 
start. It's mostly footwork, and how to hold your foil. There's no sparring." 

Kassandra's eyes widened. Her mouth opened, but no words came out. 

"Right, no sparring. OK?" She offered her hand again. 

Kassandra stepped forward and placed her hand in Annie's. 

My first memories of fencing are from my mother, who is the source for most of my early 
memories. As one of the few accomplished Shakespearean actresses in our area, she was 
routinely invited to auditions and would get many of the leading roles. Not having a reliable sitter, 
she would take me to many of her auditions and rehearsals. 

The two most popular Shakespeare plays in those days were "Romeo and Juliet" and "Hamlet." 
By the time I came along my mother was no longer young enough to play Juliet or Ophelia, so 
she usually got the role of Juliet's Nurse and Hamlet's mother, Gertrude. She told me she 



preferred those roles anyway, the Nurse being a great comedic role and Gertrude having more 
psychological depth than her daughter. 

Both those plays have memorable fencing scenes -- Romeo gets into a few fights early in his 
play, and Hamlet and Laertes have a friendly duel that turns deadly at the end of his play. There 
was always a stage fighting coach they'd bring in to help with these scenes -- it was the same guy 
each time, an older man I only know as Mr. Nestor. He was always nice to me, brought me treats 
with my mother's permission. He's the closest thing I've had to a father. 

The stage fencing coach was Mr. Nestor -- I think his first name was Jim or John, something with 
a J, but he's always Mr. Nestor to me. He was one of the few adults at my mother's rehearsals 
who didn't terrify me, probably because he never wore makeup or dressed in costume. 

"Not so much with the arm," Rex said as he walked over to where Kassandra and Butch were 
drilling. "Use your wrist and elbow, not your arms. You're going to leave yourself wide open, and 
wear yourself out." 

"She just wants to fence sabre, is all," said Double-J. 

Rex laughed, shook his head. 

On days Mr. Nestor would come to coach the stage acting, there would be long stretches of time 
when he wouldn't be needed. Mr. Nestor spent a lot of time with me then, probably because I was 
the only other person who wasn't otherwise occupied. Mr. Nestor was also very friendly, 
especially with children, and I think the time he spent with me kept him from feeling lonely or 
bored. 

Mr. Nestor would teach me the basics of stage fighting. That was cool, because I found the times 
he worked with the actors to be the most interesting part of any rehearsal. 

I was half asleep by the time the fencing demo was held last month, and I think when I heard the 
clashing of the foils my subconscious remembered those lessons with Mr. Nestor, and I had that 
weird dream. When I woke up and saw what was going on, all I could think of was Mr. Nestor's 
stage fighting lessons. What the fencing team was doing was certainly different than what I had 
learned, but I knew a lot of the terms -- parry, lunge, riposte. Finally, someone was speaking a 
language that wasn’t foreign to me. 

Florescent lights hovered over the cafeteria, buzzing in rectangular banks. Butch arrived for his 
second practice and saw Coach Dan standing on a ladder under one of the hovering humming 
banks. 

"Ah! Just in time," said Coach Dan enthusiastically as he saw Butch enter. "Over here, please." 

As Butch approached the ladder, Coach Dan called "Catch," and dropped a yellow ball and some 
string in his direction. As he reached to catch what he now recognized as a tennis ball, he 
realized the string was connected to it. 

"Target practice," Coach Dan said, nudging the tennis ball to initiate its pendulum swing from the 
light standard. He motioned to Butch to line up behind the suspended ball, and retrieved a foil 
from the canvas sack. "Best part," he said, punching the tennis ball with the tip of his foil, "is that it 
never fights back." 

Double-J swatted the tennis balls, sending each in a wide arch and upon their return entangling 
their connecting strings. "These things are useless," he said, with emphasis on the last word. 
"They can't fight back. You don't need to worry about making mistakes, because there's no 
consequence if you fail. They lull you into a false sense of accomplishment. They don't teach you 
any skill that will be useful in a bout. This isn't practice -- it's a game." 

I joined the team mostly because of what my friend Bernie said about fencing. Me and Bernie've 
been friends since first grade. We'd share comic books and baseball cards. It was seventh grade 
and we didn't go to school together, I mean we was in the same school but he was doing algebra 
or honors English, and I just didn't want anything to do with that. I do OK in school, but it's not like 
I'm an Einstein or something. Bernie's pretty smart, which was why he took those classes, but 



we'd do gym and have lunch the same time and we'd always sit together because we still both 
liked comic books and stuff like that. 

So anyway Bernie started talking about fencing last year, and he was saying stuff like it wasn't 
anything like the basketball team we were on last year, that the coach, Coach Dan, he was pretty 
cool, he never yelled at you and stuff but he would teach you what to do, really spent time with 
you, and Bernie really felt like he was starting to know what he was doing when he was fencing, 
and then at the end of last year he was saying about how he was actually starting to compete in 
tournaments, and he was actually winning a few bouts, and I was just so impressed at the way he 
would light up whenever he talked about fencing, I had never seen him so energized by 
something, I had know him all our lives together and all and he was always hanging back, but not 
with fencing, so I decided hey, why not give it a shot. So that's why I'm on the team. 

After the team completed their line drills, Coach Dan called the team together. “First tournament’s 
in three weeks, on a Saturday” he said. “It’s at Middleton College. I got the school to pay for the 
bus. Butch, Kassandra,” he said, nodding to each as he spoke their names, “you can come if you 
want, but I’m not having you compete. Sorry, it’s my rule, no tournaments until you’ve been 
practicing for six months, you’ll get your chance in the spring like Annie and Bernie last year. I 
didn’t compete until I was practicing for a year, and if this were Europe, you wouldn’t even touch a 
weapon until you did twelve months of footwork, so if you ask me you’re ahead of the game. 

“All right, let’s finish with some bouts. Let’s have Double-J and – “ 

A loud “HEY” from double doors interrupted Coach Dan’s instructions. Everyone turned to see 

Miles Glorious standing just inside the cafeteria, calling “Anybody looking for a challenge?” 
Coach Dan heard Rex call back to Miles and rush towards him, big smiles on both their faces as 
they met to embrace. It took a moment for the coach to regain his composure from his surprise, 
and he immediately turned to each of the team members to register their reaction, which ranged 
from annoyed (Double-J), intrigued (Annie), anxious (Bernie), awestruck (Butch), and confused 
(Kassandra). 

Butch was the next to walk up to Miles, as he broke from Rex’ hug. “Did you make the football 

team at State?” he asked. 

A whisper of a frown shadowed onto Miles’ face, and was instantly overshadowed with a 

bemused smirk. “I’m not here to talk about football,” Miles said, “I’m here to see what’s come of 

the fencing team since I’ve left.” 
"So what now, Coach?" Miles yelled. "Wall drill?" 

The Coach cleared his throat. "Yeah. Wall would be good." 

"Cool! I'll start." Donning a mask and taking up a foil, Miles walked to the far side of the cafeteria, 
the wall opposite the large windows. Miles turned his back to one of the tables, rolled up vertically 
on large wheels covered in dust-covered grime. 

"And who do we have first?" he asked, as Butch approached. 

"My family calls me Billy," he said in an affected tone of nobility, "but I prefer the name, Butch." 
He brought the hilt of his foil up to his face, and extended it vertically in salute. 

Miles swiped his foil sharply, clanging loudly again Butch's. "This is a drill, you clown," he said. 
"You don't salute in a drill!" 

The team lined up behind Butch to begin the drill, a series of one-touch duels. Butch lunged 
clumsily, and Miles parried and riposted (with an audible tut of impatience) to score quickly. 



It's not that I don't care whether I win or lose - Double-J's always on my case about that, but it 
really seems he's talking more about himself than me when he says stuff like that. I fence 
because I enjoy fencing, and I don't want that to change. I see so many people, like Double-J, 
who get so worked up about winning, and it just doesn't seem healthy. He never looks like he's 
enjoying himself. I don't think that's healthy, and I can't imagine living like that. 

Losing doesn't bother me at all, and winning doesn't make much difference to me. To tell you the 
truth, bouts are my least favorite part of being on the fencing team. I like practicing, and if I could 
avoid going to tournaments if Coach Dan would let me. "You need to compete, in order to know 
how good you really are," he tells me. "It's like taking a test -- it's the only way to know whether 
you know the material." I don't like that analogy -- you have to go to school and taking tests is part 
of that obligation, while fencing is all voluntary so you should decide what you want to do with it -- 
but he's the coach, and I have too much respect for him to fight. So I go to the tournaments, 
usually get in three or four bouts -- might win one or two -- haven't gotten past the first bout of the 
round robin yet. Coach Dan's always encouraging me, telling me I'm going to get better, and I 
smile and thank him -- but what I really want to say to him is that I don't care. 

Butch moved aside for Annie, who stood calmly and waited for Miles to make the first move. He 
lunged to her right, and she moved her foil to parry; however, Miles flicked his wrist down and to 
his right, his foil moving under Annie's parry, and he completed his lunge to score a touch. "That, 
my dear," he said with panache, "is your basic disengage thrust." 

I only get disappointed in myself when I lose a bout I know I should have won. When I’m fencing 
someone who is clearly better than me, my goal is to focus on each touch, try to do something 
which will negate my opponent's advantage. Sometimes it works, and I can score an upset win. 
But a lot of the time it won't work, meaning I don't win, but if I at least discover something about 
myself or my opponent, I can walk away from it with some level of satisfaction. It's when I just get 
beat and don't learn anything that I get disappointed. And when I lose to someone I know I should 
beat, it bothers me probably more than it should. I don't accept second-best from myself, and 
when I don't have the level of success that I feel I should have, that's just not acceptable to me. 
Losing let's me know what I need to do to improve. 

Annie stomped her lead foot in anger, giving way in a huff to Double-J, who quickly launched 
himself at Miles. Double-J thrust his foil, and Miles parried with a loud clang, staggering a bit from 
the force of Double-J's attack. Double-J and Miles then lunged simultaneously, both hitting the 
other. 

"Second intention"  Double-J said quickly. 

"Incorrect!" Miles replied. "Parry riposte. The right of way is mine, as is the touch." 

"No! My second intention came before the riposte." 

"Enough!" cried the Coach. "Continue the drill -- next fencer!" 

You get on the strip to win - goes without saying. But it's more important to me that I feat my 
opponent, that I give them what they deserve. Most fencers I face, they're a bunch of nobodies, 
fencing them is nothing special. But there's always somebody at every meet who just deserves to 
be beat - not beat, but humiliated, embarrassed. Beating them means more to me than any 
trophy or medal I could win. Wining isn't everything - superiority is where it's at. 

Winning and losing is what it's all about in fencing. Winning is a way to demonstrate my 
superiority; a loss is a warning, a reminder that I must keep on top of my game. If I train and study 
my opponent properly, I should never lose - that's a statement of fact, not a boast. 

Double-J thrust his arms down forcefully, the swish of his linen proclaiming his frustration, and 
stormed away. Kassandra approached Miles, humming. 

Miles help the palm of his left hand up to Kassandra. "Hold on, little one. There's no talking during 
a bout." 

"It's how I concentrate," said Kassandra. 



"No talking," insisted Miles. 

"I wasn't talking, I was humming." 

"Look, if you're not ready to follow the rules, then you obviously don't belong here." 

"Hey!" cried the Coach. "I'm in charge here, I say who stays and doesn't." 

Kassandra had turned her head to look at the Coach, then turned back to Miles, and looked at 
him squarely. "Victory is not possible for you," she said. 

Miles' eyes got big. The Coach stepped forward and was about to speak, when suddenly Miles 
laughed. "OK then!" said Miles. "Show me what you've got." 

Kassandra approached gingerly, and Miles stood motionless, chuckling. Kassandra extended her 
foil, feet still on the ground, and Miles, rather than parrying, leaned to his left to avoid the touch. 
Kassandra extended again, and Miles leaned to his right, chuckling more forcefully. Another 
extension, and Miles ducked down, then extended with his foil for the touch. 

It's when I fence that I feel most alive, practically the only time I'm comfortable. Winning and 
losing are just the twin alternative endings of each bout. Each represents an end, and I can't 
really say either one is preferable to the other. I always feel sad, a little let down when a fencing  
bout ends. It means I have to take off the mask, get back into the real world, where I'm not so 
comfortable. 

Bernie stood with his foil, not moving. A moment passed before Miles motioned him forward, 
saying "You're supposed to be attacking me." 

Bernie walked forward, then lunged with his foil. Miles swiftly parried his attack aside, saying "No! 
Extend your arm first, then lunge. Do it again!" 

Bernie gathered himself, then with a deliberately slow motion to show that he was doing as he 
was told, extended his foil until his arm was straight. He then lunged, and Miles swiftly parried 
again. "Better. At least you had right of way that time. Now again, quicker this time." 

Bernie extended and lunged in the same motion, and this time when Miles parried he riposted 
immediately and scored a hit on Bernie. "Not fast enough. Next!" 

I hate losing, and can't figure out why I keep losing. Coach keeps telling me to stick with practice 
and training, the results will come. But it's been a year since I've gotten past the first elimination 
round in any tournament. I don't understand, I was doing so well when I started last year, almost 
got a medal in my first tournament. Now all that's changed, and I can't figure out what I'm doing 
wrong. Maybe I'm just not cut out for this sport. Thought this would be different than the other 
sports I've tried - baseball, basketball - but it's turning out to be more of the same, just with 
different equipment. 

Rex stood in front of Miles, and smiled before lowering his mask onto his face. He could feel the 
sarcasm in Miles' smirk from behind his opponent's mask. 

Rex stepped forward and lunged, his foil ducking under his opponent's attempted parry. 
Continuing the motion of his initial parry, Miles brought his foil under Rex's, then across to 
complete his circular parry of Rex's disengage attack. Miles followed with an immediate riposte, 
the tip of his foil landing directly onto Rex's chest. 

"The same attack, as always," Miles called to Rex. "You do the same thing every time. You're 
predictable. That's why you'll always get eliminated in the first round at States." 

Sure I fence to win, but it's more important to me that I fence well. This sport means everything to 
me - I love everything about it, the physicality, the strategy, the respect. Above all else, I want to 
honor this sport in everything that I do. Fencing has helped me figure out who I am, who I want to 
be, and I owe it my undying respect. The world of fencing is the way life should be. 



Winning is one way of honoring the sport, as it demonstrates that you've made the sacrifices 
necessary, put in the requisite hard work, done what you needed to do in order to make yourself 
a winner. Winning is never an accident - it is a demonstration of one's character. 

But losing shows even more about your character, or rather it's how you respond to losing. It's 
when you lose that you show how much you respect the sport, and how dedicated you are to the 
sport. It's when you decide you want to learn from your loses and improve your skill that you 
show you're devoted to this sport. 

"That's enough, Miles," called Coach Dan, stepping forward. 

"Enough?" said Miles, turning to Coach Dan and smiling. "Oh no, I don't think it's hardly been 
enough at all." 

He crouched down into en garde position, and extended his foil at Coach Dan. "Let's have a 
contest," Miles said, "you and I. If I win, I stay. You win, I leave." The tip of his foil hung in the air 
between them. 

Coach Dan remained still, his face expressionless. 

"This means he's thinking, my friends," Miles said, a cruel smile seeping onto his face. "He's 
calculating the odds, weighing my months of inactivity against his years of inactivity. And then 
there's the injury -- the left knee, correct? Makes it hard to push off against the back leg, to lunge, 
no?" 

Coach Dan's eyes began betraying his concern. 

"Oh, we have sparred in the past, but only in practice, never keeping a score, never competing 
against each other." Miles tilted his head down, towards Coach Dan, his eyes now level with the 
Coach's chest, glaring at him from behind arched eyebrows. 

"Or perhaps you're hesitating because you don't want to fight one of your former . . . pupils," said 
Miles, drawing out the last word. "Accepting my challenge would violate the image you're trying to 
convey. Yes, good ol', avuncular Coach Dan." 

"Rex," snapped Coach Dan. "Foil, please." Miles smiled, and stood upright. 

Startled at first, Rex walked quickly to the sack of foils, asked Coach Dan which one. "Any," was 
the curt response. 

Miles swept his arm across the cafeteria. "Where shall we line up?" 

"Right here is good," said Coach Dan, taking the foil that Rex had found for him, and squatting 
down into en garde position. 

"Mask? Tunic?" said Miles, chuckling. 

"Not needed," said Coach Dan. The team looked at each other in confusion, and even Miles 
seemed surprised. Coach Dan was clearly violating safety rules he had ingrained in them over 
the years. 

Coach Dan crouched down into en garde position. Laughing under his breath, Miles approached 
swiftly, Coach Dan remaining still. 

Miles lunged suddenly to the left side of Coach Dan, who swiftly parried the attack. Miles quickly 
brought his arm back in anticipation of a riposte -- which did not come, Coach Dan merely 
returning to en garde position. 

Miles lunged again, this time swinging his foil under Coach Dan's arm, the attack now coming to 
his opponent's right. Again a parry, no riposte. 

Miles smiled, nodded to Coach Dan, whose face remained passive. Miles lunged again to the left, 
and when his attack was parried lunged again with a disengage to the right, also parried, followed 
by another lunge, another parry. 



The team watched in silence for several minutes, foils clanging as Miles continued to lunge at his 
former coach, only to be parried each time, Coach Dan showing no interest in initiating his own 
attack. 

Miles stepped back, beginning to breathe hard. Sweat bubbled on Coach Dan's forehead, yet his 
expression remained passive. 

"Come on, old man," panted Miles. Coach Dan did not respond. Miles lunged again. 

Miles tilted his head down and towards Coach Dan again, eyes glaring past the tip of the foil that 
was pointed directly at his opponent. 

"Fight -- back," Miles said, emphasizing each word tersely. Coach Dan offered no reply. 

Uttering a noise that sounded like a combination of grunt and battle cry, Miles lunged again. 
Coach Dan parried. Miles attacked again. And again. And again. Miles was evidently exerting far 
more energy than he had before, while Coach Dan remained cooly passive, parrying each thrust 
with assurance. 

Miles stepped back, clearly exhausted. He threw his foil down onto the cafeteria floor, making a 
sound that foils were not supposed to make. He yelled, swore, and glared at Coach Dan. 

"This is wrong!" Miles screamed. "The only reason I took up this dumb sport was that there was 
always a winner or loser. It's simple, it's pure. All the other sports, there's all kinds of stupid rules -
- football, basketball -- baseball's the worst. But when you fence, it's straightforward. You either 
hit, or get hit.  

"Oh no, but you," he said, pointing to Coach Dan -- "you've got to make a lesson out of this, like 
you do with everything else. There always has to be a moral, doesn't there. Always has to be 
some unwritten rule you have to follow. And when someone comes along and breaks the rules, 
you have to set them straight. You're just another member of the morality police, aren't you?" 

Coach Dan, who had lowered his foil, said nothing. 

"All right," panted Miles. "You win." 

"No, Miles," replied Coach Dan, also dropping his foil onto the cafeteria floor. "No winner, no 
loser. Not this time." 

Miles shook his head in disgust. As he turned to leave, he was met by Rex. "Take it easy -- " 

"Don't you all understand?" said Miles, turning quickly to each team member, visibly not turning 
towards Coach Dan. "You're just fooling yourselves, just like I was. This isn't life, isn't how the 
world works. Not even this little lesson that Coach has so neatly arranged. This, all of this," he 
yelled, spreading his arms wide, expanding his chest to increase the span of his arms, "it's all a 
joke. Best to get yourselves ready, while there's still time." 

"You're all a bunch of fools, losers," growled Miles. "You'll have your fun, messing around in 
practice, going to tournaments. You'll win some bouts, some of you may even get a few medals. 
But it's not going to do you any good, won't get you anywhere. 

"Because this town -- it's like a disease, growing up here infects your mind," he said, a hint of a 
cry in his voice. "It fills you with all kinds of promise, but only if you stay here, only if you confine 
your dreams to these boundaries. When you get beyond these borders, you'll realize how ill-
prepared you are, realize that the only thing you know how to do is function in this town. 

"You're cursed, living in a town whose greatest times were a century ago, as faded as the 
inscriptions on the granite tombstones. Our greatest tourist attraction is our graveyards! You live 
in a tomb, and as soon as you escape, you die." 

He turned to Annie. "Your family -- they're the only smart ones in this town. They know the 
bypass is going to kill this town, but what they see that nobody else can is that this town is 
doomed. Doomed! The bypass will be the finishing blow, a mercy shot. Your family's going to 
make a mint off the bypass, they'll pack up and leave, and the town will finally be put out of its 



misery. Your father's going to win the election in the spring -- who's going to stop him? -- and then 
the deed will be done. 

"So go ahead with your stupid fencing team," Miles said, snarling at Coach Dan. "You're only 
doing this to make up for your lost athletic career, you know. You might not admit it to yourself, 
but we all see through your disingenuous charity." 

The metal door swung slowly back into its place and closed with its metallic bang, the vertical 
lever moving slightly down, then back up as the latch settled into the ceiling. 

The team turned silently to Coach Dan like actors following a stage direction. He was visibly 
uncomfortable, as if suddenly hit with stage fright. A moment later, he cleared his throat. 

"I'm sorry," he said. "None of you should have been subjected to that." 

"Is he going to be all right?" asked Butch, surprised to hear himself speaking. 

Coach Dan shrugged. "I don't know. I mean, I'm sure he's heading home tonight, and I know he'll 
be returning to State next week when their break ends. He's OK. But now," he said, stepping 
forward, "we need to continue practice. Rex, get everyone lined up." 

Advance, retreat. Advance, advance. Retreat, double advance. Extend - lunge. 


